
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

July 6, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Vice-Mayor William C.  
Raynor at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Robert M. Novotny, Robert Riddagh, and 
Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Captain Wilbert Bordley, Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Vice-Mayor Raynor asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said Mayor Patricia A. Stombaugh called this 
morning and advised that she would not be able to be here this 
evening so Vice-Mayor Raynor will preside.      
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none. 

 
Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there is a motion to approve the 

agenda.  Councilwoman White said so moved.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of June 7, 2010.  There were none.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to accept the minutes of 
June 7, 2010.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Novotny and 
carried unanimously. 

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Vice-Mayor Raynor said he had no report 
this evening.  
  
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had nothing to report.    
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C. Police Chief – Captain Bordley said as you can see the 
Chief’s not here tonight so Council is stuck with him tonight.  
He said he thinks Chief Baldwin detailed the problems we’ve been 
having since the lightning strike hit the police building.            
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets and he doesn’t believe there is anything new to 
add to it this evening.          
          
E. Committees – Councilman DeFeo said the Utility Committee is 
going to meet tomorrow evening at 5:00 p.m. downstairs.  He said 
as usual we encourage the attendance of as many folks that can 
find the time to join us.  Councilman DeFeo said he would like 
to take a moment right now and commend the Electric Department, 
under the supervision of Bill Evans, and the great work that 
they did during the electrical storms several weeks ago.  He 
said he didn’t know if Mr. Hugg was going to speak to it or not, 
but he believes we lost up to five transformers in one night and 
these guys did an excellent job.  Councilman DeFeo said they 
were out there and got power restored quickly, worked throughout 
the night, and he just didn’t want the night to go by without 
saying thank you.  He said they did a very good job. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said the Public Safety Committee is 
cancelled for this month, but if you have anything, certainly 
bring it forward to any Committee member and we will get it on 
next month’s agenda.   
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said the Personnel Committee met on July 
13, 2010 and the Finance Committee meeting to follow on the same 
date.  Mr. Hugg said it’s the next night isn’t it.  Councilman 
Novotny said no, because there’s going to be a presentation on 
pension options and he wants everyone to hear it at the same 
time.  Mr. Hugg said he will need to confirm that the agenda – 
he thinks the agenda got posted with the Finance Committee 
meeting on the 14th.  He said so you are going to have a combined 
meeting or back to back meeting.  Councilman Novotny said call 
it whatever you will.  Mr. Hugg said he just wants to make sure 
it gets posted correctly. 
 
 Councilman Novotny told Mr. Hugg he was a little confused.  
He said our Long Range Planning Committee several weeks – a 
month – ago, and at that meeting Ms. Vinc said she could get us 
copies of the preliminary Comprehensive Plan.  Councilman 
Novotny said we never got it and last month we had to cancel the 
meeting because we didn’t have anything to talk about.  He said 
he sent her an email, and unless he’s got an incorrect email 
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address there was no response.  Councilman Novotny said we need 
that information, so can you tell me what the problem is?  Mr. 
Hugg said he does not know what the problem is – he can tell 
Councilman Novotny that we were waiting for the State’s review 
through what they call PLUS process and that took place two 
weeks, week-and-a-half ago – some time in the last two weeks, 
but he will make sure that Councilman Novotny gets a copy of the 
document.  He said he thinks Ms. Vinc may have been waiting to 
get the State’s comments to give you everything, but he does not 
know if we have gotten them.  Councilman Novotny said we talked 
about that in the first meeting and it was the consensus of the 
group that that’s okay even though it’s preliminary we can have 
that and that would get us…  Mr. Hugg said it may even be on the 
website – it is on the website - but he can get copies for the 
Committee.  Councilman Novotny said could we have those before 
close of business on Friday?  Mr. Hugg said yes.  Councilman 
Novotny said great, thank you. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there were any other committee 
reports.  There were none.     
     

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Pete Vigneri, Ed Lehman, Bob Daniels, 
Daryl Jester, Melaine Minear, Jeff Ganc, Phil Lurton, Larry 
Koehler, William Wilson, Seth Clevenger, and Nakira Darden.  
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said for all of the visitors who step 
forward you have three minutes.   
 
 Bob Daniels, 175 Oak Hill School Road, Townsend came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Daniels said he has been a Lion for 
roughly 34 plus years and he is here tonight to talk about 
ramps.  He said two plus months ago he applied for a permit in 
Smyrna and in Kent County.  Mr. Daniels said Kent County by the 
following Friday – that was a Monday that he brought in the 
paperwork – the following Friday he had the permit from Kent 
County.  He said the following Friday from Smyrna he had a phone 
call that tells him that someone had looked at the permit, or 
the application, on a Friday and it was sitting on the desk for 
a week – he thinks that’s too long.  Mr. Daniels said basically 
it took roughly three weeks to get a permit – he is not going to 
go into detail, it did have technicalities, but everything was 
ironed out and he got the permit.  He said the ramps are done.  
Mr. Daniels said also, when you call Miss Utility, the Town of 
Smyrna marks from the road to the property line – he dies not 
think that’s right.  He said he thinks they need to mark to the 
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building itself.  Mr. Daniels said he did talk to someone from 
the Town maintenance building and that’s what they told him – 
you need to mark to the building.  He said he is talking about 
Bon Ayre – it’s basically what he calls a trailer court because 
the people don’t own the property.  Mr. Daniels said also they 
received a letter that when they are done with the ramp – most 
likely when they die and pass on – someone needs to take down 
the ramp because of the setbacks – they were over by two feet, 
instead of 25 foot setbacks it was 23.  He said in New Castle 
County when someone has a trailer court all they need is a 
letter from the owner of the trailer court and you can go ahead 
and put the ramp up and you don’t have to worry about setbacks.  
Mr. Daniels said Kent County – Council has a form that he gave 
them that he uses in Kent County.  He said they would not 
require a footing inspection as long as this form was filled 
out.  Mr. Daniels said all the liability – there will be no 
liability to Kent County.  He said it has to be notarized; he 
does fill these out for the people, they sign it, and he also 
signs it because he is a notary.  Mr. Daniels said that saves a 
lot of time – basically we start a ramp on a Friday and finish 
on a Saturday – that’s the best case scenario.  He said he 
thinks the Town to – for these people to take down a ramp, 
because they were sent a letter and he did read the letter – 
that’s a retirement community and for someone to buy that 
trailer and basically have to put a ramp up again – he thinks 
it’s entirely unnecessary.    
 
 Councilwoman White said currently if you install a ramp 
over in Bon Ayre and the people move or pass away then the Town 
comes in and says you now need to remove that ramp because the 
house has been sold?  Mr. Daniels said that’s correct.  He said 
the ramp would have to be taken down because it doesn’t meet the 
required setback.  Councilwoman White asked if there is a 
particular place, one specific example, or is it every time.  
Mr. Daniels said no, this is the first time he has done a ramp 
in Smyrna that required the…  Councilwoman White said and you 
put the ramp up and now…  Mr. Daniels said it’s all done – as 
far as he knows; he did not get any calls.  Councilwoman White 
said the ramp is up.  Mr. Daniels said yes.  Councilwoman White 
said but what about when the ramp comes down.  Mr. Daniels said 
he would presume the ramp, according to the letter, once the 
people pass on they sell it and either the people who own it now 
– daughter or sons – have to take it down.  He said he does 
believe that’s entirely unnecessary – because that is a 
retirement community.  Councilwoman White asked if staff could 
speak on that.  
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 Staff said it is their understanding that when a ramp is no 
longer necessary it is to be removed – this is in the Bon Ayre 
community.  Councilwoman White said so it somebody doesn’t need 
the ramp then the ramp – is that our rule or Bon Ayre’s rule?  
Staff said they believe it is a provision that we put in our 
Ordinance, with respect to Bon Ayre, because otherwise it would 
never meet the setbacks.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said it is a setback issue.  Mr. Daniels said you 
would have to get a waiver and he does believe the Town would 
pass the…  Mr. Jaywork said this isn’t something that we deal 
with a lot, but he knows in the town of South Bethany they have 
a similar provision – it’s the same thing, as long as needed.  
He said once the person that needed the ramp moves or passes 
away, within some reasonable period of time after that it’s got 
to be taken down.  Mr. Daniels said in New Castle County if a 
ramp is less than $1,500.00 he just puts them up – they don’t 
require a permit.  He said he does whatever the code – he 
usually tries to meet the code, and he hasn’t changed very much 
at all in the past forty-some years the way he builds ramps. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if anyone else would like to come 
forward to address Council.  Nakira Darden, 389 Eagle Way, 
Smyrna came forward to speak.  Ms. Darden said she had an issue 
with the Town of Smyrna electric company last week or the week 
before – they turned her electric off for twenty-something 
dollars, and usually prior to – she has been here for six years, 
they used to send letters, and now they call.  She said as long 
as she has known, if she is late or they are ready to turn it 
off she would get a phone call.  Ms. Darden said she used to get 
letters and then she started getting phone calls; she’s had a 
lot of contact with these people and this time because they’ve 
cut it off another time for the same situation she had to pay 
$300.00; she was asked to pay $300.00 for some type of box or 
something.  She said she feels as though that’s why they didn’t 
call her this time because they wanted her to pay the $300.00 to 
get this box.  Ms. Darden said she does not feel that’s 
appropriate because she did not receive any notice that they 
were going to turn her electric off.  She said so in order to 
get her electric turned back on she had to sign a promissory 
note to say she is going to pay a certain amount of money every 
month for the next six months, and she thinks that’s kind of 
inappropriate because she wasn’t notified and if she ever needs 
the promissory note for her own personal reasons she wouldn’t be 
able to get it because it’s only once a year or something like 
that. 
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 Councilman Riddagh asked where she lived.  Ms. Darden said 
389 Eagle Way. 
 
 Councilwoman White said you said you were cut off before.  
Ms. Darden said yes.  Councilwoman White asked Ms. Darden if she 
was aware that when she gets her electric bill in the mail – we 
just got them last week – that it is due upon receipt.  Ms. 
Darden said it is due upon receipt?  Councilwoman White said the 
electric bill is due when you get it.  Ms. Darden said no, she 
did not know that.  Councilwoman White said there is a lot of 
confusion – when we receive our electric bill it is due then, 
you can come in and pay it, it is due upon receipt.  Ms. Darden 
said okay.  Councilwoman White said you must pay it by the 20th, 
and then the 24th?  Mr. Hugg said it is usually the 24th, 25th - 
sometime within about five days thereafter…  Councilwoman White 
said is the cutoff; and you’re not the only person that has said 
they didn’t know it was due upon receipt.  She said personally, 
her electric bill is due the 18th of every month because that is 
when she picked it to be due – she does not pay it when she gets 
it either.  Councilwoman White said she does not know the 
circumstances surrounding why you were cutoff or why you 
normally get a phone call and you didn’t get a phone call – she 
does not know how that works any longer.  She said she does 
believe they stopped sending out notices saying your electric is 
(going to be disconnected) – again it’s costly that we continue 
to send things out, so she thinks they were doing phone calls.  
Councilwoman White asked Ms. Darden if she called and talked 
with Mr. Markow – did she know that she did not pay the whole 
bill in time.  Ms. Darden said no – she thinks her bill was like 
$226.00 or $227.00, and she paid $200.00.  She said she knows 
that from previous it’s like a certain cutoff where they won’t 
cut you of if you are under that amount, but they say they won’t 
tell you what that amount is; and from experience she has kind 
of learned that amount so she just paid the $200.00 thinking 
that the $27.00 was okay, but in fact she was late because the 
bill was due the 21st and she paid it on the 22nd so there was a 
five percent late fee tacked on there so that took it up to 
$50.00.  Ms. Darden said usually even when that occurs and 
they’re going to turn it off they would notify her.  She said 
when she spoke with Mr. Markow he looked over the phone list – 
she was not notified; he noticed that her phone – they didn’t 
call her.  Ms. Darden said so it’s like they made phone calls 
and they did call some people – why didn’t they call her; 
they’ve called her any other time.  She said so this time she 
was not on the phone list and she was not called.  Ms. Darden 
said had she been called she would have made the payment. 
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 Councilwoman White said also, the entire bill is due at 
that time…  Ms. Darden said she understands that…  Councilwoman 
White said they’ll cut her off for $10.00 – maybe you’ve been 
lucky, but the whole bill is due.  She said she does not know 
the whole situation for us to sit here – and Mr. Markow is not 
here.  Councilwoman White asked Mr. Hugg if maybe Ms. Darden 
could call in and speak to Mr. Markow and find out…  Ms. Darden 
said she has done all of that. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said they had spoken by phone and what 
Councilwoman White was saying was that the entire bill was due 
on that date and you paid the bill minus the $27.00 which 
resulted in your electric being shut off.  He said he believes 
Mr. Markow worked with Ms. Darden; your promissory note is good 
for six months?  Ms. Darden said yes but she does not think that 
she should have to pay for whatever it is to be put on her box 
because there were calls made to certain people – she usually 
gets a call and this time she didn’t get a call.  She said had 
she gotten a call she would have paid.  
 
 Councilwoman White said in the past when you received your 
call you’ve come in and paid?  MS. Darden said she doesn’t 
usually get to that point, but in the past when it has happened 
– like the first time that her electric was cutoff it was a 
similar situation, she thinks they cut it off for forty-
something dollars and she was at work and she couldn’t get here 
and her son was home and she did not know until you were closed 
– not that you were closed but she had to make the payment over 
the phone, when they were taking credit cards over the phone so 
she was able to do it over the phone and pay them when her son 
called her and said the electric was off.  Ms. Darden said she 
did get a notice in the mail – this was when they were sending 
them out and she didn’t check her mailbox for a while and that’s 
why it happened then, and now it’s the phone calls.  She said 
that time it was her fault because she didn’t check her mailbox 
– and she did pay it, but this time she just doesn’t feel as 
though – if she had gotten the phone call she would have paid 
it. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said if appears to him the whole issue comes 
down to the normal procedure prior to disconnect, which he 
understands to be that the customer gets a call.  Ms. Darden 
said she did not get a call.  Mr. Hugg said we attempt to call 
the customers; there is no requirement that we either send a 
notice or make a phone call.  Mr. Jaywork said that’s not part 
of…  Mr. Hugg said no…  Ms. Darden said she was told that it 
went from letters to phone calls.  Mr. Hugg said it used to be 
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we would send letters, and as you recall sometimes we would have 
200 folks who we needed to send a letter to and so you had the 
cost of sending the letter, and did they get the letter in a 
timely manner, or what have you.  He said as staff is able they 
try their best to call everybody, reach everybody who has an 
outstanding balance before the cutoff occurs, but he can’t 
guarantee that they get to everybody – he does not know what the 
volume of folks was this time or whatever, but…  Ms. Darden said 
but there were phone calls made and she wasn’t one of them.  Mr. 
Hugg said they obviously made some and whether they got to 
everybody or didn’t get to everybody he can’t say – he does not 
know that for a fact nor does he know if Ms. Darden was called 
or not without going back personally and looking at the log, but 
we make an effort.  Ms. Darden said when she talked with Mr. 
Markow he looked and he said…  Mr. Hugg said he may have – we 
make an effort to try and call folks who are late and who 
haven’t paid their bill, but as Councilwoman White indicates the 
bill – and it’s very clearly stated on the electric bill – it is 
due upon receipt and it’s late after the 20th or the 21st, and it 
can be cutoff without notice five days or so thereafter except 
under certain heat conditions and what have you.  He said he 
won’t admit that there’s a threshold, but there is kind of a 
tolerance level that we try – for folks who don’t fully pay 
their bill but have a small balance sometimes, particularly if 
they have a good account we’ll not cut them off.  Ms. Darden 
said she has proof that she has carried over $25.00, $30.00, all 
that – she has plenty of proof of it, so she just does not think 
she should be held accountable for any box when she wasn’t 
notified and they know she’ll pay her bill. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if that is the collar that Ms. 
Darden is referring to.  Mr. Hugg said yes, that’s part of the 
reconnect.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said it sounds as though this is a problem 
that you have experienced from time to time, and this is a 
budgetary issue you have.  Ms. Darden said yes it is.  
Councilman DeFeo said sometimes you need to wait for the next 
pay cycle or whatever it is so you can go ahead and pay the 
rest…  Ms. Darden said she to a degree it can be a little 
overwhelming, but she does pay her bill – like she said, she has 
plenty of bills that show that she has had balances carried 
over, and she always pays them.  She said the last time it 
happened it was a couple of years ago. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked if Ms. Darden calls Mr. Markow 
every time she is late – does she make the initial contact.  Ms. 
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Darden said sometimes yes.  Councilman Riddagh said he 
understands where the Town is coming from – they try to do the 
best they can but…  Ms. Darden said all it takes is a phone call 
– if you make the phone call and it is her fault, then it is her 
fault – like she said the first time it was her fault because 
she did not check her mailbox.  Councilman Riddagh said suppose 
they had to make 200 phone calls – it’s not that they don’t want 
to help you, sometimes…  Ms. Darden said she thinks that’s like 
courteous enough because there’s not much you all do to assist 
people at all with the electric bills so a phone call is…  
Councilman Riddagh said he agrees 100 percent, but also you have 
to look at the Town’s side – suppose they have 200 phone calls 
they have to make and they have people tied up all day – he does 
not know if that’s the case, but he imagines Ms. Darden is not 
the only person who is late on their bill.  Ms. Darden said even 
when they’ve called they’ve left messages – they don’t always 
get her, they’ll leave messages.  Councilman Riddagh said in the 
future if you initiate that phone call to Mr. Markow, he 
(Councilman Riddagh) is sure they’ll work with Ms. Darden 
because they work with a lot of people.  Ms. Darden said there’s 
not much working that you can do, either you get a promissory 
note – that’s all she knows of.  She said a promissory note to 
pay is not much, so she thinks like a phone call.  Councilman 
Riddagh said he is not familiar on how they work with people 
that are late and have done a good job working with these 
people. 
 
 Councilwoman White said how about if we – and she will do 
it because she has done it with Mr. Markow in the past, if 
nobody objects to it – and Mr. Hugg, we can look into her 
account a little bit more and she can talk with Mr. Markow and 
see what’s going on.  She said she is not saying anybody’s going 
to change anything – we have seven of us to vote on to do 
whatever, but at least we’ll have some history before we say 
yes, no, or Mr. Hugg has the authority to say yes or no on 
something so that we will have all at least been able to say 
“she’s paid her bill for six years and has only been late one 
time”, so we can see that too, not just what you say.  Mr. Hugg 
said that’s fine.  Councilwoman White said we can look into that 
and then somebody will get up with you about it. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor clarified that Councilwoman White was 
going to take care of that.  Councilwoman White said yes she 
will talk with Mr. Markow about it.  Ms. Darden asked if Council 
needed her number or address.  Councilwoman White asked Ms. 
Darden to leave that information with the recording secretary. 
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 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if anyone else would like to come 
forward to speak.  Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna 
came forward to speak.  Ms. Minear said this evening she would 
like to present a topic she believes she presented last August 
17th – somewhere in that range – at the Council meeting in 2009 
regarding the Taggart property – 6, 8, and 10 North Main Street.  
She said she would like to pass a copy of the charges for that 
property that went to the monitions sale in Kent County – this 
printout was furnished by Mr. Jaywork’s office – Mr. Rushe.  Ms. 
Minear said at that time she was interested in purchasing the 
property and she spent money for a title search, etc…  She said 
she cares about the history of the buildings here in Town.  Ms. 
Minear said she is concerned about the condition of the Taggart 
building as well as the Sun Times, etc…, and she found that 
there were some rather interesting charges on the printout.  She 
said she sought legal assistance and she decided that it would 
not be prudent to make an offer at the monitions sale.  Ms. 
Minear said the question she has – and she passed a copy to 
Vice-Mayor Raynor – is that there’s about $25,000.00 or 
$30,000.00 in enforcement charges on this printout, and it’s in 
small writing.  She said she did an Excel spreadsheet earlier 
this year to try to categorize the charges, and she is not 
learned on tax law but she has gone back through the Town 
Charter under Section 9, Assessment for taxes, and she read it 
several times – it’s a little confusing from a layman’s point of 
view.  Ms. Minear said what she would like to know is what 
course of action should be taken to get answers to questions 
regarding the charges.  She said under this she does not see 
that cost for KCI to do an engineering report as well as 
enforcement charges are on this Section 9.5 of the Town Charter.  
Ms. Minear said she does not know who she should ask about this 
or what should be done, but if there are charges on here that 
are questionable she would find that it would be concern if this 
property does come up for sale.  She said she would like a 
suggestion from the Council as to how to proceed with this; she 
is not spending any more of her personal money on this topic.  
Ms. Minear asked Council if they had a suggestion of what avenue 
to take.   
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said he would probably go through the 
Town Manger or we could ask the Town Attorney, but he is not 
really familiar – he just got hit with this tonight.  Ms. Minear 
said she knows a couple people on the Council are familiar with 
it, so would it be possible to ask for you or someone from the 
Council to contact her within the next two weeks – she would 
like to put this to rest.  She said but again, if there’s a 
question about how these charges were arrived at then there 
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could be an issue about clear title.  Ms. Minear said would it 
be possible do you think in that time frame to get some sort of 
response.  Vice-Mayor Raynor said yes, he will look into it.  
Ms. Minear said okay, thank you, and she appreciated it very 
much. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked what the status is of that property.  He 
said is it up for sale now?  Ms. Minear said no it’s not, from 
what she has been told she thinks it was brought up at the last 
Council meeting that it might be rented, but according to the 
condition that she noted it would be very costly to bring this 
property up to a rentable condition.  Mr. Jaywork said it’s 
called the Taggart building so he assumes somebody named Taggart 
owns it?  Mr. Hugg said it is owned by the Town – the Town 
bought it a monitions sale roughly one year ago.  Ms. Minear 
said she does not understand the enforcement charges of almost 
$30,000.00. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if that is what Ms. Minear is 
questioning – the charges that the Town put on that property?  
Ms. Minear said correct.  She said according to the Charter 
there is nothing mentioned about enforcement, and what are those 
enforcement charges that raise the cost of that property up to 
probably $40,000.00 or so.  Ms. Minear said according to her 
calculations – she looked at the deed and when Mr. Taggart had 
purchased the property, and she calculated 1½ percent transfer 
fee, he probably paid $60,000.00 for the property, and she 
guesstimated the estimate of value by the Town and penalties and 
she came no where near – she came to maybe $12,000.00 that he 
would have owed.  Ms. Minear said thank you. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said Ms. Minear - you gave a copy of that 
printout to somebody up here – right?  Ms. Minear said yes. 
 
 Jeff Ganc, 151 Bur Oak Drive, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Mr. Ganc said he basically wanted to come with questions – we’re 
probably a little late in the game with this, but it hit us all 
with our bill this time – with the water bill.  He said he knows 
he read something about the rates were changing, but once we 
actually get the bill and take a look at it closely it was 
pretty excessive this time based on what they had seen in the 
past.  Mr. Ganc said one of his neighbors is here also – a 
couple of us have irrigation in our yards and when you get a 
bill last year and you run more water last year than you do this 
year and you get a bill that is more than 2½ times what it was 
before it seemed pretty excessive.  He said he called today to 
inquire since his bill – he was told there is a tier system 
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based on the amount of usage; once you get over 4,000 gallons 
you get into $7.00 per unit fee, which his particular bill 
didn’t even add up to that and they said there is a problem with 
the system and that they are working on it.  Mr. Ganc said the 
units were more than indicated on his bill – the figures are 
right.  He said when you look back at the previous years – he 
thinks it was at $2.75 and now it’s up to $7.00 which is 250 
percent increase – it seems pretty excessive especially since 
watering his lawn now costs him more than what he puts in his 
house.  Mr. Ganc said considering the first 3,000 gallons costs 
him $15.00 compared to $10.00 for the house.  He said he did 
purchase a yard meter obviously for the purpose of trying to 
avoid some of the fees so we wanted to raise concerns with the 
excessiveness of the increase, being that once you get to a 
certain level you are really paying a whole lot of money just to 
water your yard. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked Mr. Ganc who he spoke to today.  
Mr. Ganc said it was Jennifer – he called billing to inquire and 
then she directed him to the website with the figures.  
Councilman DeFeo said the figures are correct.  Mr. Ganc said 
from what he has done in the past it’s 250 percent increase. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said this topic will be discussed tomorrow 
night.  Councilwoman White said now she is going to go home and 
look at her water on her electric bill.  Councilman DeFeo said 
it will be discussed at the Utility Committee meeting at 5:00 
p.m. downstairs in the Conference Room.  He said this was a 
change made last December – somewhere around December 3rd – and 
he can’t really speak to – if he understood what you said, they 
said there was a problem with the billing rate. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the calculation is correct, but the number of 
units that’s being reported on the bill is off by something.  
Councilman DeFeo said something is compounding the effect of the 
higher rates.  Mr. Hugg said actually your bill is correct – say 
you use 10,000 gallons, it takes 10,000 gallons and multiplies 
it by $7.00 and gives you a bill, but the actual printed bill 
may say 9,000 or 11,000 – there’s something that’s not properly 
printing on the bill itself.  
 
 Mr. Ganc said that wasn’t his main concern.  Mr. Hugg said 
that issue is being address.  Mr. Ganc said she did mention that 
there was a meeting tomorrow, but he won’t be able to make that 
particular meeting.  He said he guesses his question is why such 
a great increase – it seems pretty excessive and the answer she 
gave me today was to discourage us from using so much water – is 
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that the case?  Councilman DeFeo said there is some conservation 
issues involved in this, yes.  He said he wishes Mr. Ganc could 
attend the meeting tomorrow night, but if you could leave you 
number here he (Councilman DeFeo) would be glad to give Mr. Ganc 
a call and let you know what takes place. 
 
 Phil Lurton, 148 Bur Oak Drive, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lurton said his water bill just for watering the 
grass was $211.00.  He said he wants to have nice grass, he 
wants to have a nice yard, he thinks it makes the Town look nice 
when the grass looks nice and the homes look nice and they’re 
kept up and well manicured, but at $200.00 a month he doesn’t 
know that he can do that.  Councilman DeFeo asked what Mr. 
Lurton’s consumption was.  Mr. Lurton said 29.  Councilman DeFeo 
said 29,000 gallons.  Mr. Lurton said yeah, he doesn’t know if 
that’s…  Mr. Hugg said it’s pretty close – it’s about right.  
Mr. Lurton asked if his usage was above average – he said he cut 
it back a little since then to try and ease up a little bit.  
Mr. Hugg said overall we pumped 35 million gallons of water in 
the month of June – that’s an unusually high, probably one of 
the highest months that he can remember.  He said also it was at 
or above our allocation, so we were definitely running up 
against regulatory limitations.  Mr. Hugg said apparently the 
were a number of folks who we heard from today whose - $200.00 
is about the number – in the distant past water for grass 
watering was free, it wasn’t charged at all if you had a 
separate meter, and then a number of years ago it was at a flat 
$2.75 per 1,000 gallons which certainly didn’t discourage folks 
from excessive water usage. 
 
 Mr. Lurton said last year he paid $100.00 or $125.00.  Mr. 
Hugg said last year you paid $2.75 and in December the new 
conservation rates were put in effect.  He said our old rate 
structure was actually an inverse structure, the more water you 
used the cheaper it was, which was kind of a backwards water 
rate.  Mr. Hugg said and so the rates that were ultimately 
considered and adopted last year were conservation based which 
means the more you use the more you pay for those additional 
gallons.  He said it did make a substantial difference obviously 
in yard consumption – the major purpose for having a yard meter, 
or one of the major purposes for having a yard meter is that you 
don’t pay sewer cost. 
 
 Mr. Lurton said he unfortunately will not be able to make 
it tomorrow night – do you feel that this is going to stay the 
same, something that’s not going to be changed or should he just 
cut back on his usage?  Councilman DeFeo said he would always 
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encourage conservation, as you heard Mr. Hugg say we got 
dangerously close to what our allocation amount was that we’re 
allowed to pump – whatever we pump gets reported back to the 
State.  He said when we exceed that amount then we’re liable to 
the State.  Councilman DeFeo said we wanted to ensure that we 
didn’t have restrictions imposed by them because we felt that 
could be something that we wouldn’t want to live with, so this 
move that was made and perhaps it would be reasonable to revisit 
it – he sees no problem with that.  He said but what we come 
back with, as Mr. Hugg said it was $2.75 per 1,000 – it’s the 
same water we use in the house, it’s the same water that we pump 
form the aquifer, we ph adjust, we fluoridate, we chlorinate – 
it’s the same stuff and we’re giving it away as opposed to what 
was being used on the inside, so we were losing on that deal too 
so we tried to correct both of those issues.  Councilman DeFeo 
said he sees there is ‘wiggle room’ there, so we will revisit 
this. 
 
 Mr. Ganc said the water for your house – the first 3,000 
gallons is $10.00, even if you use 1,000 gallons it is still 
$10.00.  Mr. Hugg said that is correct, it’s basically a minimum 
use charge.  Mr. Ganc said if he uses 3,000 gallons on his lawn 
it’s $15.00 to start – why is it more on your yard meter than it 
is in the house?  Mr. Hugg said again, basically they idea that 
water being used for consumptive purposes – domestic purposes – 
versus water being used for irrigation, ornamentation, whatever, 
so it was just a policy of trying to…  Councilman DeFeo said 
drive conservation.  Mr. Hugg said encourage conservation. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there was anyone else who would 
like to come forward to speak.  Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont 
Avenue, Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mr. Lehman said so he 
won’t get any smirks tonight he won’t talk about conserving on 
what we spend and trying to handle the budget.  He said but he 
does have two letters that he wrote - he wrote one to the 
newspaper last week that didn’t get printed and he wanted to 
read it to Council, actually he wanted to say thank you to Mayor 
Stombaugh, but she’s not here tonight – he wanted to thank her 
for that letter that she did have published.  Mr. Lehman said he 
has two letters here, he is going to read them, and he hopes he 
doesn’t offend anybody, but to be very honest with you he really 
doesn’t care because he doesn’t try to be politically correct.  
He said he is going to read it and if anybody’s upset with him 
that’s fine, but keep it to yourself.  Mr. Lehman said he 
headlined the letter this way – is this insubordination or not – 
he read: “The situation with Hugg is like General McChrystal 
where the General criticized the President, the VP, and National 



Mayor and Council       Page 15 of 19         July 6, 2010 
  
Security Team in Rolling Stone magazine.  He was summoned to the 
White House and the President replaced him with General 
Petraeus.  Hugg was criticized on Council after he voted to 
accept the organizational chart.  Hugg made his objections to 
decisions on Council floor and to the press.  He was 
insubordinate and should have been called down.  Two weeks later 
we had a power outage and the Sun Times had a picture in the 
bucket truck and Hugg stated the first man on the scene was the 
one Council wanted to cut.  Again he continues to be 
insubordinate and critical of Council.  It is time for Council 
to say bye-bye Mr. Hugg.”  Mr. Lehman said the second letter he 
prepared – he didn’t even try to get this one printed but he is 
a little sick of seeing what happens here in Council sometimes.  
He read: “First, how can a person on Council walk out of an 
executive session while it’s still in progress, and not know 
everything that has gone on and still vote – this is not proper.  
Second, I thought it was very improper for someone sitting up 
there on the podium after Council voted to change the 
organization chart that they thought people were going to be cut 
when Council went into executive session and everyone had to 
wait out in the hall, it was said to me – are you happy now?  I 
think that was very inappropriate to be said.  Third, some 
people are upset because Council did not go before the Personnel 
Committee first before cutting positions, not personnel.  My 
question is if it’s okay to do this for the Town Manger’s 
contract why is it not okay to do it with other things?  Fourth, 
could not raise taxes so you do through the back door raising 
water rates and other utilities?  As a citizen of this town I 
will do everything in my power to change this and any other 
thing that is tried to be pushed through the back door on the 
people of this town.”  Mr. Lehman said thank you for letting me 
speak. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she has something to say Mr. 
Lehman.  She said she believes that she is the Council member 
who walked out of two executive sessions.  Mr. Lehman said 
that’s correct, he saw both of them.  Councilwoman White said 
you may certainly call her anytime and ask her anything – she 
has nothing to hide from neither you nor anybody, she just 
doesn’t talk to Mr. Clevenger regularly.  She said the first 
time she left here she had a family obligation – if you choose 
to know what that is she will be more than happy to tell you 
and…  Mr. Lehman interrupted saying that has nothing to do with 
it ma’am.  He said the point is that you voted on the second one 
when you were not fully present all the time – that was his 
point.  Councilwoman White said the second executive session – 
how come you could speak sir, but you won’t listen to me.  She 
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said would you like to know?  Mr. Lehman said to be honest with 
you I don’t want to hear your bull shit.  Councilwoman White 
said then you shouldn’t have asked me – the second executive 
session she left because they were in violation of FOIA and she 
would not be a part of it.  Mr. Lehman interrupted again saying 
very loudly ‘no they were not’.  Councilwoman White said sir you 
weren’t in that room.  Mr. Lehman said everything you hear 
anymore is violation of FOIA.  He said people walk in from 
outside…and you’re full of shit.   
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said alright, alright and hit the gavel.  
Mr. Lehman said what’s the matter Mr. Jaywork? 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there were any other visitors.  
There were none.   
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said the next item is Old Business. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if anyone had anything for Old 
Business.  There was none.  
     

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Office Space for Red Cross – Mr. Hugg said he is actually 
probably going to suggest that this matter be deferred to the 
next Council meeting as the Mayor is probably more, or at least 
as involved in the discussion.  He said just so Council and 
everyone has a little bit of background the Red Cross approached 
the Town looking for a staff space – a space that could be used 
by their work crew when they were working downstate; basically a 
place to have an office – a desk and a telephone – not a place 
open to the public for regular transactions.  Mr. Hugg said they 
did express an interest in using a portion of the Taggart 
building on some kind of a short term limited lease.  He said we 
did discuss with them what their interest might be, and did show 
them part of the building, but at this point he has not gotten 
anything back from the further in terms of an actual letter of 
intent or anything of that nature.  Mr. Hugg said he would 
suggest we defer to the next meeting. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said alright.    
      
B. Approval of $28,000 for David Williams, Labor Attorney – 
Councilman Novotny said he put this on the agenda and it 
probably is not necessary, but given past history he just wanted 
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to keep it out in the open, and this person – we’re talking 
about we used a lawyer last year or several years ago.  He said 
this is just a different lawyer, charges the same rate so 
there’s not an increase.  Councilman Novotny said we have money 
in the budget for legal fees and… 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he believes, Mr. Jaywork, at the last Council 
meeting Council did approve hiring outside counsel.  Councilman 
Novotny said that is correct.  Mr. Jaywork said they had 
actually selected the attorney.  Councilman Novotny said right, 
and at that time we did not know a maximum amount it would be, 
and he just wanted to put that in so that everyone is aware of 
it up front – that’s all. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he does not know whether that requires a 
motion or just…  Councilman Novotny said he does not think so – 
it’s more for information is what it is. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said you’ve already authorized hiring the 
outside attorney, and it’s already in the budget.  He said this 
attorney is going to want some sort of retainer letter – who’s 
going to sign that – the Mayor, Vice-Mayor, Mr. Hugg?  Mr. 
Jaywork said at some point he’s going to send you a letter 
saying these are my terms of my employment.  Councilman Novotny 
said actually he’s on vacation right now, so we haven’t been 
able to find out what his needs are.  Mr. Jaywork said he can 
guarantee you big firms have a two or three page retainer 
letter. 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor said he has not received anything and he 
does not think anything has come to the Town Hall. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said just to be on the safe side, it would be a 
simple as passing a motion.  He said he thinks if Council would 
pass a motion to authorize someone to sign a formal retainer 
letter.  Mr. Hugg said with it not to exceed $28,000.00.  Mr. 
Jaywork asked if that worked.  Councilman Novotny said sure.  
Mr. Hugg asked Councilman Novotny if he would like to make that 
motion. 
 
 Councilman Novotny made the motion to have a formal letter 
stating that we have a not to exceed amount of $28,000.00 for 
the new attorney.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
 
 Councilwoman Brown said what happens if his fee is more 
than $28,000.00.  Mr. Hugg said we would have to come back to 
Council and request additional funds.  Councilman Novotny said 
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this is a top end amount that he gave us.  Mr. Hugg said as Mr. 
Jaywork indicated we will get eventually some kind of letter to 
retain the attorney so this would be authorization to sign that 
letter not to exceed $28,000.00.  He said if for whatever reason 
you chose to go beyond that then Council would have to… 
 
 Motion carried with Vice-Mayor Raynor, Councilwoman Brown, 
and Councilmen Novotny, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and 
Councilwoman White voting against.  
 
C. Tribute in Memory of Nelson V. Rinker – Vice-Mayor Raynor 
said he has a copy here that he would like to read to everybody, 
and he thinks Mr. Rinker is a very deserving, hard working 
deserving person – he used to be able to set his watch by him 
seeing him out on Kent Way every morning.  He read: Tribute in 
memory of Nelson Rinker.  Whereas, Nelson V. Rinker served with 
distinction and dedication for 23 years as a Water System 
Operator for the Town of Smyrna, having retired in May, 2009, as 
Supervisor of the Water Department; and Whereas, Nelson V. 
Rinker was honored by having been named the “Water System 
Operator of the Year” in 2004 by the Chesapeake Section of the 
American Water Works Association; and Whereas, Nelson V. Rinker 
was singularly instrumental in maintaining and improving the 
Town’s water system and ensuring that it always met or exceeded 
the state’s water quality standards and provided the highest 
quality to the residents of Smyrna; and Whereas, the Mayor, Town 
Council and employees of the Town of Smyrna are saddened to 
learn of Nelson’s passing on July 1, 2010; Now, therefore, the 
Mayor and Town Council offer this tribute in memory of Nelson V. 
Rinker and in recognition of his service to the people of the 
community he loved, hereby dedicate and name Well House #1 in 
his honor.  Further, the Mayor and Council direct that an 
appropriate plaque be placed at Well house #1 commemorating this 
recognition.  Approved, this 6th day of July, 2010. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to approve the tribute in 
the memory of Nelson V. Rinker.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman Brown and carried unanimously.    
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
 Vice-Mayor Raynor asked if there was any other Council 
business.  There was none.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
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 Councilman Novotny made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:38 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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